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Meeting Minutes

March 6, 2007

The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday evening, March 6, 2007 in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. 

Present:  Ms. Fiske and Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, and Andrew P. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were Mr. Thomas H. Wilson, Jr., Mrs. Marie Wilson, Mr. Richard Evans, and Ms. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  Mr. Wilson was then sworn in by President Peden for a second 12-year term on the Board, having been elected March 3, 2007 in an uncontested election to fill the vacancy created by the expiration of his previous term on June 11, 2006.

Calendar Additions:

Mr. Gebhart announced that he was scheduling an Outreach Committee meeting for Mar. 19 at 2 p.m. at Town Hall.

The minutes from the February 6 meeting were accepted, with the following amendments: Mr. Gambacorta noted that on Page 5 in the summary of the Finance Committee budget report, the sentence should read “… proposed income will be …”. Also, Mr. Alfree noted that the “Unanimous Consent” attachment to the minutes mailed in the packet, showing multiple signatures, was not the final version that was submitted.  A corrected version will be supplied. 

The Treasurer’s report was accepted as submitted.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Mr. Alfree stated that he would reserve discussion of some items for Executive Session, including Penn Valley Park and Battery Park issues.

Little League

Mr. Taylor is working on a five-year lease, and will forward it to Mr. Gebhart.

New Castle Sailing Club

The deed for the property was obtained from the City and forwarded to Mr. Taylor for recording.  Mr. Taylor will be finalizing a new 20-year lease.
New Castle Family Center

New signage adding the new tenant (cardiac group) was installed without Trustees’ prior review, but Mr. Alfree viewed it and feels it is satisfactory and uniform in design with the existing sign.  

Rezoning Requests
Mr. Taylor and Mr. Alfree attended the Planning Commission meeting on February 26 to present the case for the rezoning of seven properties that was requested in Mrs. Banks’ letter of Sept. 6, 2006. The Commission did not have a quorum and therefore could not act.  Messrs. Taylor and Alfree will therefore attend the Planning Commission meeting on March 19.

There is one correction to the September 6 letter sent by Ms. Banks to the City. The Getty station was inadvertently included as recommending a change from Retail Commercial to Service Commercial, instead of the correct Retail Commercial to General Commercial. Essentially all seven properties are being requested to be moved to General Commercial.

Mr. Castagno said that there is some concern on the Planning Commission as to what might be allowed at the Getty station if it is rezoned General Commercial. Mr. Taylor said the rationale is that it is the General Commercial category that allows for the service station, so the change is needed for consistency with the Code.

Happy Harry’s

Happy Harry’s update: Mr. Taylor had a voicemail from their attorney stating that they are moving along in the process of getting approval from Walgreen’s -- there is no specific update other than that they are still actively working on it.  It is believed that Happy Harry’s recently signed a five-year extension of their lease at the current location.

Mr. Taylor stated that Happy Harry’s might not want to build at the new location until they receive assurance that the proposed new traffic light and new entrance (to be located north of Wilmington Trust) would become a reality.  In turn, DelDOT will probably not commit to a specific timetable. Also, it may take up to three years to complete a new building due to various permits and approvals needed, including wetlands review.

There was a question as to what would happen if another prospective tenant approached us.  Mr. Taylor said that it would be possible to negotiate with another interested party, as the discussions to date by way of information and negotiations with Happy Harry’s do not constitute an offer.

420 Delaware Street

Mr. Alfree moved that he and Mr. Viola be authorized to represent the Trust at the settlement scheduled for Thursday, March 8 at 8:30 a.m. Mr. Peden has already signed the settlement sheet.  Motion seconded and passed unanimously.  Mr. Gebhart questioned whether the transaction should still remain confidential and not publicized in case the settlement is delayed for some reason.  Mr. Viola said he felt confident that that the seller is motivated and he does not expect a problem.  Mr. Taylor received the survey from Van Demark & Lynch, which shows a brick wall along the east property line slightly encroaching on the neighboring property.  It was agreed that this should not present a problem.

Second and Chestnut

A homeowner has been using Trust property, specifically a strip of land between 213 and 215 Chestnut, as an access road to the back of his property, and has put crushed stone down as a parking area.  Mr. Alfree will write a letter to the individual stating that he may not encroach on Trust property to reach his property. City maps do not show that strip of land as a street, but the individual property deeds do refer to it as an (unnamed) street. Mr. Wilson lives in the neighborhood and stated that there is actually a manhole cover there, and that in the neighbors’ deeds it is referred to as a street.  Also, in practice, residents regard it and use it for access, although usually only on an occasional basis. Mr. Viola cautioned that we should move slowly and carefully explore the impact of whatever action is taken, since the status is presently unclear, and a resolution one way or the other may not be in the best interests of the residents of New Castle.

AT&T -- DuPont Highway

In the process of inventorying all sources of property revenue, Mr. Alfree and Mark Zitz researched the status of this lease, which includes a small brick building on DuPont Highway between the Gordy and Vari parcels.  After locating a knowledgeable party at AT&T Real Estate, we were informed that they only use the building for storage, and no longer want it. The Committee recommends that the Trustees formally notify AT&T to vacate the building, and then talk with Gordy and/or Vari, to see if they have any interest in the structure. One concern is that if it is torn down, it may be difficult to build there again. AT&T indicated that if we asked them to demolish it, it could take a couple of years before funds could be budgeted to do that. The lease rent was approximately $100 per year; it is possible that AT&T is several years in arrears on this.

Western Gateway

Mr. Alfree has not heard from Cathryn Thomas at the City regarding the proposed plan to install landscaping on Delaware Street.  No further update.

New Castle Farmers Market

Mr. Alfree reported that there was a fire at the Farmers Market February 27.  He subsequently communicated with Richard Stat and also toured the facility with him. There is substantial damage near the electronics booth at the center.  The fire started in an overhanging light and was hot enough to bend and twist several of the steel beams supporting the roof.  An engineer has shored up the section and they will be cordoning off the damaged area.  There is considerable water damage, and also smoke damage, especially to the large quantity of unsealed pegboard in the store displays, which will all have to be replaced. Mr. Stat hopes to have most of the businesses in the Market operational by this weekend, but the heavily affected area will take some time to repair.

Mr. Alfree remarked that the Good Will Fire Company did an exceptional job, and probably saved the building.  Mr. Appleby mentioned that fire personnel are currently working on identifying the individual merchant stalls by number, and linking each number to a particular entrance so that firefighters can quickly reach problem areas. 
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.

Mr. Gebhart reported that the Outreach Committee met March 5.  There is nothing to report at this time, other than the receipt of a written request from Brian Sprinkle, Athletic Director at Pencader Charter High School, located on Lukens Blvd.  Mr. Quillen read the letter, which stated that Pencader Charter does not have athletic fields or facilities, and requested use of two of the (three) tennis courts at Battery Park, from 3-4 p.m., three days per week (no weekends).  In exchange, Mr. Sprinkle proposed that the athletes would clean up and maintain the courts.  He also stated that they would be flexible and work around any events needing the same facilities.

Mr. Peden suggested that posting a sign as to the details of the reserved courts would be a good idea.  Sign should carry Trustees’ name, but could possibly be paid for by the School. Mr. Wilson voiced a concern as to a precedent where another group was refused a request to practice tee-ball at the Ferry Wharf.  He also asked Mr. Taylor about liability as to insurance.  Mr. Taylor pointed out that the area requested for tee-ball practice was not designed for that purpose; however the tennis courts are specifically designed for the requested purpose.  He also stated that the courts are open free to the public, and that the Pencader group could use them anyway, if available.  The consensus of the Board was that the courts are not heavily used in the afternoons. Mr. Quillen noted that the school only requested this privilege through May, and we could reconsider the situation if any problems arose.  Mr. Quillen moved that the Trustees allow use of the courts for one hour per day, three days per week, by Pencader Charter School.  Mr. Castagno abstained, as he is on the board of the school.  Motion approved unanimously.

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT - No report.

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gambacorta reporting: 
Mr. Gambacorta reserved discussion of the increased costs of Maintenance Labor for Executive Session.

The main issue at hand is the Fiscal 2008 Budget.  Mr. Gambacorta asked Mr. Appleby if he had any comments on the heavy duty “horizontal grinder” equipment that is under consideration. Mr. Appleby saw a demonstration and feels it works well, is versatile, can chew up materials up to 6” in diameter, and would be a good buy, but was unsure of how much use the City would make of it.  The requested amount is $55,200.  Mr. Gambacorta noted that there is room in the budget should the Trustees wish to approve this item.  Mr. Castagno wondered if the City had explored the possibility is that it could be purchased with State recycling grant funds. Mr. Viola noted that the ability to create mulch for park trees with this equipment might partially offset the cost of purchasing mulch. Mr. Quillen pointed out that this machinery could handle metal that was incorporated with green waste, such as wreath frames. The issue was tabled.

Mr. Gambacorta asked Mr. Viola to review the request of the New Castle Public Library.  Mr. Viola recapped the situation whereby contract libraries have been advised that they will receive 4% less for FY 2008 from New Castle County.  The Library’s request was $15,000; the Finance Committee initially approved $12,000.  Mr. Viola felt that the Library’s request was conservative and he strongly recommended funding the full amount.  This was agreed to by the Board.

Mr. Gambacorta asked for a motion to approve the budget as submitted, with the exception of the $55,000 for the grinding equipment.

Mr. Wilson said he wished to ask the Board to consider appropriating $2,000 for provision of a park for the Washington Park area, possibly on an unused part of the Little League property.  Mr. Peden said he preferred not to clear Trustees’ land for parks, due to the liability issues.  We have given parkland to the City in the past, but he would discourage giving any of the Little League land to the City.  Mr. Appleby stated that in the past when the City has approached the Trustees, the Board has offered support but not to locate or supply the property.  Mr. Wilson asked that funds be set aside with the contingency that they be made available for this use should the City come up with a park location.  Mr. Peden said that this could be taken from the contingency line item if necessary.

Ms. Fiske attended a meeting of the Green Advisory Committee on March 5.  One item that was brought up was the replacement of the metal tree surrounds in front of the Court House.  There is an ironwork craftsman working elsewhere on the Court House who is available to design and create replacements.  The Committee may be sending the Trustees a proposal at some point to do this; Ms. Fiske did not yet have a cost estimate.  Mr. Peden stated that this could be considered at the appropriate time for funding from contingency funds.

Mr. Alfree suggested that action on the grinder purchase be delayed until the City presents a complete yard waste management plan and a full picture of what is required can be considered.

Colonial Garden Club did not request any money but was funded for $300.  Mr. Alfree said that to be consistent there should be no funding for any organizations from whom a request was not received.  On discussion, Mr. Viola said that there is a possibility that the Garden Club did not receive the letter requesting a proposal.  The $300 appropriation was left in.

Mr. Gambacorta made a motion to accept the FY 2008 budget as submitted, with two exceptions: that $15,000 be approved for the Library, and that the $55,000 for the new grinder be tabled.  Motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  

Mr. Alfree stated that henceforth changes in the Trustee property summaries would be distributed as the updated page only, with appropriate revision dates noted.  He also moved that $1,000 be appropriated for Ms. MacDonough to purchase office furniture and equipment including a new chair, file cabinets, and a flat screen monitor.

An inquiry was made as to the status of the Community Progressive Club.  No activity has been observed and no request for funding received.  The Club owns property on two sides of Penn Street, including an open piece of land on the Battery Park side.  The suggestion was made to determine if the Club is going out of existence, and if their property may become available.  The Outreach Committee will look into this. 

ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Quillen reporting:
Mr. Quillen distributed the proposed schedule, which designates April 28 as Election Day.  The Committee proposes that the extra registration dates (the evening and Saturday opportunities) be held in the Trustees’ office instead of the Fire House.  Anyone needing to register outside of the scheduled time periods can call Mr. Quillen and he will accommodate them.  Evening open registration will be changed from Wednesday to Tuesday, and will be held on April 17 from 6 to 9 p.m.  The Saturday registration will be April 21 from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m.   Mr. Quillen will have the posters prepared.  It was moved and seconded to declare a vacancy due to the expiration of the term of Lewis Indellini. Motion passed unanimously.

LIBRARY COMMITTEE – No report.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE - No report.

BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Peden reporting.

There is a proposed By-Law change that that is not finalized yet. Mr. Peden asked Mr. Wilson if he would rejoin the By-Law Committee.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gebhart reporting:
Mr. Gebhart mentioned that he recommends that Mr. Quillen be reappointed to the Battery Park Committee.  This will be handled under the Nominating Committee report.  
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Alfree reporting:

No report except to reiterate that Good Will did an excellent job at the Farmers Market, and also responded to at least two other major fires in the last couple of weeks.  Mr. Viola recommended that a letter be sent to acknowledge that they continue to do a great job in the service of the community.  Ms. MacDonough will write the letter.  It was suggested that the letter also be published in the paper.  

NOMINATING COMMITTEE – Mr. Alfree reporting:

Copies of proposed committee memberships were distributed.  This action will bring the Board into compliance with the current By-Laws.  If there is a change in the By-Laws the Nominating Committee will convene again. Mr. Alfree asked if anyone was interested in joining the By-Law Committee.  He moved that the committee structure proposal be accepted with the addition of Mr. Quillen to the Battery Park Committee, and Messrs. Wilson, Quillen and Castagno be appointed as an ad hoc By-Law committee.  Motion seconded and passed unanimously.

Mr. Alfree also made a motion to appoint the following officers for the 2008 fiscal year:

President -- Gregory Peden

Vice President – Carlo Viola

Secretary -- Michael Alfree

Assistant Secretary – James Quillen

Treasurer – Henry Gambacorta 

Assistant Treasurer – Richard Appleby

Motion was seconded and passed unanimously.
As an unrelated matter, Mr. Alfree suggested that some students that have received Trust scholarships could be used to assist with office work such as filing, and in conjunction with this earn community service hours.  Mrs. Hassert of the Scholarship Committee has delivered the check requests and cover letters for the second semester payments to the recipients. 

COMMUNICATIONS

A sympathy card was sent to former Trustee Edward J. “Skeets” Camelli upon the death of his wife Kathleen Barnes Camelli.  Ms. MacDonough read a note of thanks to the Board from Mary Ann Brown.

Mr. Alfree moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss real estate, litigation and personnel matters. Following the Executive Session, the meeting was again called to order.  Mr. Alfree moved to authorize an expenditure to survey the Penn Valley Park property.  Motion seconded and approved.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:06 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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